
Minutes of Annual Public Meeting

Meeting Date:

22 April 2008 starting at 7.00pm at




Chipping Village Hall, Chipping

1.

WELCOME BY THE MAYOR

The Mayor welcomed members of the public, Councillors and Officers to the meeting.

2.

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J Hill, K Hind, S Hirst, B Jones, C Punchard, G Sowter and Mr Dennis Taylor (LEP).

3.

MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
The minutes of the meeting held 20 March 2007 at Clitheroe Council Chamber were agreed.

4.

MESSAGE FROM THE LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

The Leader of the Council welcomed people to the meeting and reminded them that the annual meeting was an opportunity for members of the public to listen to a summary of what had been happening in the borough during the last 12 months and to have an opportunity to ask questions of members and officers.

The Leader highlighted areas of key activity which the Council had worked on over the last 12 months.  The transfer of the Council’s housing stock had been one of the most significant events of the Council since it came into existence and followed almost 5 years of debate and discussion.  The transfer had been successfully completed with a majority of 86% of tenants voting in favour of the transfer to Ribble Valley Homes.  This had been one of the largest percentages in the country both for people actually voting and those voting in favour, which was a tremendous achievement for all concerned.

Another key task had been a full job evaluation exercise which had taken place across all posts within the Authority.  The exercise had resulted in considerable costs for the financial year just ended and in addition it was estimated that staff costs would increase by about 5% in the new financial year.

The Leader confirmed that the Council had managed to produce a balanced budget for the year 2008/2009 without a large increase in Council Tax, but was mindful that the Council could not continue to absorb such increases in the future and for the 2009/2010 budget the Council would be looking at a substantial review of how it operated in the years to come.  The Council had to find £1m in savings to balance the budget for the current year and it was likely there would be a similar amount to find next year.

The Leader went on to highlight changes which had been introduced to the Council’s waste collection service.  He reported that the new system had been rolled out to 50% of the borough with positive results eg the recycle rate was up from 18% to over 30%.

Also in 2007, the Council had received confirmation of its successful bid for lottery money for the Clitheroe Castle Museum Scheme.  This was a £3.5m scheme to refurbish the museum and surrounding buildings, including building a café/restaurant.  The North West Sound Archive would be based there and the project was scheduled for completion in 12 months time.

In addition to such high profile projects the Council had also been involved in smaller but important projects, such as the development of the Ribble Valley Food Trail.  This had already been the subject of a BBC Radio 4 programme, 2 page spreads in the Telegraph, Times and Guardian and had resulted in interest from all over the country.

The Leader also highlighted the Bowland Wader Project which had been co-ordinated by the Council’s Countryside Officer.  The Officer had been encouraging landowners and farmers to create and improve habitats for Curlews, Lapwings and Redshanks.  The results had been spectacular and the Leader quoted feedback received from the Royal Society for the Protection of Birds (RSPB):

“These fantastic results are thanks to the Bowland Wader Project and long term commitment of the farmer and landowner to improve wildlife at the site.  The project is an excellent example of a species recovery programme and much of their work would not be possible without the help of the Ribble Valley Borough Council.”

Whilst the Council had achieved some very good results he also acknowledged that it had not been as successful in other ways.  He particularly noted the actions which had been taken to retain the Post Office in Chipping, which had been unsuccessful despite written appeals from the Council.

The Leader also expressed disappointment of the decision by the North West Development Agency (NWDA) to cease funding for Lancashire Rural Futures.

The Leader closed by confirming that the Officers and all the Council would remain vigilant in protecting the Ribble Valley and enhancing the quality of life of the borough.

5.

COMMENTS BY THE LEADER OF THE LIBERAL DEMOCRAT GROUP

The Shadow Leader, Councillor A Knox, began by thanking Officers for their help and support throughout the year.  He outlined key issues for his group and confirmed that climate change was a key priority although it was doubly challenging in a rural setting.

One of the other challenges to the Council had been setting the Council Tax.  The Government had set a limit of 5% but this did not add much to the Councils base line budget and so it was necessary to be creative in budget management.

Councillor Knox confirmed that the main challenge for the Council was to respond to the needs of the residents of Ribble Valley.  He felt that it was important to work closely with partners in the borough to achieve maximum impact for residents.

6.

QUESTION TIME

A representative of Clayton-le-Dale Parish Council asked who was responsible for cleaning gullies and how often they were cleaned.

The Director of Community Services, John Heap, confirmed that the responsibility lay with the Highways Authority, ie Lancashire County Council.  Many years ago gullies used to be cleaned 4 times a year but now were not guaranteed to be cleared out once a year.  The Director recommended that residents raise the issue via the Lancashire Locals Forum.

A resident asked why the Council had moved away from a very personalised response to customers when ringing into the Council Offices, to a Contact Centre approach.  He felt that service levels had deteriorated as a result of the changes.  The Chief Executive, David Morris, explained that a Customer Relationship Management system had been introduced which allowed more calls to be handled at first point of contact and issues/queries resolved more efficiently.  He confirmed that the Council monitored the time it took to answer to calls and that the aim was to answer them promptly and politely.

A representative of Ribchester Parish Council raised concerns regarding dog fouling and the apparent reluctance by the Council’s Dog Warden to take positive action against persistent offenders.

The Director of Development Services, Stewart Bailey, confirmed that action had already been taken eg 35 fixed penalties and 1 prosecution had taken place in recent years.  He also pointed out the need for definite evidence in order to take action, which could be difficult to obtain, so the Council’s view was to adopt an educational approach – it preferred to educate and prevent rather than prosecute but public assistance would be needed to take this further.

A resident of Chipping expressed concerns regarding parking in the village.

The Director of Community Services, John Heap, confirmed that the Council was responsible for enforcing existing parking regulations, but if road markings were not in place to enforce such regulations, it was a highways issue and could be raised via Lancashire Locals Forum.  He pointed out that if there was an issue of obstruction then it would be a matter for the Police.  He confirmed that unless there were existing restrictions, the Borough Council had no powers of enforcement.

Councillor Hore spoke as the relevant Councillor for Chipping and noted that Garstang Road was a particular issue.  The Leader suggested that Councillor Hore write to him so that he could raise the matter formally with Lancashire Locals.

Councillor Rogerson commented on the housing transfer and the political pressures which had been exercised at national levels to transfer.

Councillor Smith referred to recent issues linked to the boundaries between Ribble Valley and Preston and asked if there was much co-operation between neighbouring authorities.

The Director of Development Services, Stewart Bailey, confirmed that professional groups at each Authority met regularly to discuss mutual work concerns, future plans etc, but also accepted that Ribble Valley had more partnership arrangements/relationships with East Lancashire Authorities rather than with Preston City Council.  In addition the Leader confirmed that Lancashire Leaders met about every 6 weeks to discuss matters of mutual interest.

A representative of Whalley Chamber of Trade thanked Colin Hirst, Forward Planning and Regeneration Manager, for his support through the regeneration team.  She expressed concerns regarding recent road works in Whalley and the poor level of communication provided by United Utilities on the matter.

A resident asked a question regarding planning permissions.  The Director of Development Services, Stewart Bailey, advised the gentleman to make a request to the Council’s Planning Department for advice.

Another resident referred to new planning rules which had been introduced in August of last year which required a bat survey to be carried out for changes to buildings, but that the requirement was not shown in the checklist of requirements provided by the Planning Department.

The Director of Development Services, Stewart Bailey, confirmed there was a more recent standard national application form which did require a bat survey to be carried out.  The forms referred were national forms so the Council was not able to change them.

A further resident asked for comments regarding the budget going forward for tourism and particularly tourist information notice boards in the village.  The Director of Resources, Marshal Scott, confirmed that the Tourist Information Centre was due to move into the main Council Offices at the end of April.  The Director of Community Services, John Heap, confirmed that the Council had never had a large amount of money to spend on tourism products in Ribble Valley and so had worked closely with partners to secure funding for some small-scale projects.  The Council did pursue issues such as notice boards with the Council’s main tourism partnership – the Lancashire and Blackpool Tourist Board.  Councillor R Thompson suggested contacting Parish and County Councillors to encourage them to access funding.  Councillor Hore confirmed that an approach had been made to the AONB for funding for notice boards.

A resident of Clitheroe, expressed concern that Ribble Valley Council had granted permission for the Kwiksave site to become a restaurant facility.  She was also concerned about increased noise levels and if the premises would be licensed.  She confirmed that she had written to the Authority but had received no response. 

The Director of Development Services, Stewart Bailey, confirmed that all the issues raised by the resident, including parking provision, had been taken into account by Planning Committee when it made its decision.  He confirmed that licensing issues would be covered by another area of the Council, not by planning.  He advised that should there be a noise issue the resident should contact Environmental Health about her concerns.

A resident of Chipping asked if there was a recommended frequency when mowing should take place on the verges.  The Director of Community Services, John Heap, confirmed that there was but was unable to confirm the actual schedule.  The resident concerned stated that the verges were due to be cut 14 times a year but that was not taking place.  The Director confirmed that he would look into the situation with the appropriate officer.

A resident of Clayton-le-Dale commented on the poor state of the Castle grounds.  The Director of Community Services, John Heap, confirmed that he would look into the matter and also highlighted that before the new Castle grounds were re-opened in Easter 2009, much work would be taking place on improving landscaping and planting prior to the re-launch of the Castle.

A resident spoke in favour of having the flag flying as a permanent basis from the Castle and applauded the Council for introducing the system.

Councillor Rogerson asked for an explanation and more information about the Regional Spatial Strategy.  Colin Hirst, Forward Planning and Regeneration Manager, confirmed that the implications of the strategy were still a little unclear in respect of the impact on Ribble Valley but would be discussed at the Planning and Development Committee in May.  He confirmed that he would strive to keep Members and the public involved via full consultation.

The Mayor thanked everyone for their attendance and closed the meeting.

The meeting closed at 8.12pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris, Chief Executive on 4400.
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